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hishuk’ish tsawalk 

OFFICE CLOSURES 

Tseshaht Administration 
Office will be closed at 

3pm Friday May 17             
& closed Monday May 20 

for Victoria Day 
Weekend  

BIG WEEK OF MEETINGS ! 

Starting at 7pm tonight, in the Great Room, we’ll have our May 
Community Meeting. We have many items needing to be adopt-
ed, discussed and decided on and we need Quorum to do it! Re-
member your voice counts, we hope to see many people tonight. 

Wednesday evening we’ll have our first Special Community 
Meeting for Fisheries of the season. Starting at 7pm at Haa-
huupayak Gym. Please be prepared to hear the DFO proposed 
agreement and to make a decision as a community.  

A friendly reminder that while we acknowledge Fisheries and 
other such topics bring out our passionate sides, we are responsi-
ble for setting good examples for our children. So we ask that all 
discussions remain respectful. 
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ELDER’S & COMMUNITY HALIBUT DISTRIBUTION INFO 

Inside this issue: 

Elder's Halibut distribution has been moved to 
Wednesday.  
Please share with Elder's to help spread the word. 
We will also have a Community distribution, once 
Elder’s have received theirs. 
More details on times and location will be            
announced on our Facebook page, as soon as we 
have further information. 
 
Thank you for your patience!  
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yaaʔakukʷaḥ ʔuuʔuukʷaʔatḥ (I love our language) 
 

ʔukłaamaḥ taaʔisumqa, c̓išaaʔaqsup nuučaanułatḥ. histukšiƛaḥ c̓umaaʕas. mamałn̓i qiic ʕimtii 
Dawn Foxcroft. ʔumiiqsakaḥ Deb Foxcroft c̓išaaʔaqsup ʔaḥaaḥaƛ Ukranian, ʔuḥukwitaḥ      
nananiqsu Jim ʔaḥʔaaʔaƛ Jan Gallic.  n̓uw̓iiqsakaḥ Mike Foxcroft mamałn̓i, ʔuḥukwitaḥ 
naaniqsu Earl Foxcroft. ʔuḥukwaḥ čakup Martin ʔaḥaaḥaƛ t̓an̓a Rhodes.  

My name is taaʔisumqa, I am a women of Tseshaht of the Nuu-chah-nulth Nation. My 
English name is Dawn Foxcroft. My mother is Deb Foxcroft. She is a Tseshaht women and 
of Ukrainian decent; my grandparents were Jim and Jan Gallic. My dad is Mike Foxcroft. He 
is non-First Nation; my grandfather was Earl Foxcroft. I have a husband Martin and a child 
Rhodes.  

 
As a child, I was so fortunate to learn our language at haahuupayak from our language 
Rockstars Kathy Robinson and Caroline Little and began again as an adult learner in 2012 
with evening language classes at the college. This led me to the Masters of Indigenous   
Language Revitalization program at the University of Victoria that I completed in 2016. I am 
committed to supporting language revitalization efforts and I am so grateful to be able to 
work as the part-time language coordinator for our community. I am passionate about    
second language learning for adults. I believe we need to develop language teachers that 
have proficiency in their languages, skills and techniques to teach the next generation, and 
reverence for fluent speakers and elders in our 
communities. I am looking forward to all the   
possibilities. 

 
ʔaaqinʔapḥak (What are you doing?) 

• Tseshaht was recently successful with 
two funding applications one that    
supports the part-time Language      
Coordinator position and a Data Tech 
contract and another that will support  
a Language Worker/Learner.  

• We recently submitted a proposal to  
the FirstVoices program for a two-year 
project to increase the number of  
words and phrases on our c̓išaaʔatḥ  
portal. ʔušyakšiƛeʔicuu to all of those 
who have worked on building that    
resource to where it is today.  

• Tseshaht has been hosting a beginners 
evening language class Tuesday night  
at the Administration office. These are 
taught by our own very talented 
yaacuʔisaqs, Linsey Haggard. Shout out 
to Gail K. Gus who found the initial 
funding to kickstart these classes. 

• Over the next couple months, we will 
be developing a language strategy  
which will be the foundation of a    
long-term language program for 
Tseshaht. More updates to come. 

 
ʔuʔaałukḥʔiʔaała (take care) 
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Oo-Klama Kwacappii. My name is Josh Goodwill. My mother is 
Isobel Clutesi (Tseshaht) and my father is Blair Goodwill 
(Standing Buffalo, Dakota), My grandmother is Bernice Clutesi 
(Keltsmaht) and my Grandfather is Albert Clutesi (Tseshaht). I 
am a proud husband to my beautiful wife Tonya Isaac from 
Alert Bay (Namgis, Kwakwaka’wakw) and I am a proud father 
to my three son’s Todd, Roam and Koda Goodwill (Tseshaht). 
I moved home in May 2014 to start a family and create a life of 
community and culture for all of us. I spent the last five years 
working as a high risk Indigenous youth support worker in the 
community and in a resource/group home. 
I am grateful for the last five years, I have created relationships 
and obtained valuable knowledge with those I have supported 
and those I have worked with. I have my Indigenous studies 
diploma from Camosun College in Victoria BC and am currently 
completing my Bachelors of Social Work Degree at the 
University of Victoria.  
When the CCP position came forward I felt this was a perfect 
opportunity to change paths on my journey. I am excited for 
the opportunity to meet members of our community, to 
engage in meaningful discussions and create profound relationships.The CCP position not only allows me 
to challenge myself professionally but to challenge myself personally as well. 
I look forward to learning about our history, traditions, culture, and values. I am excited to get working 
and look forward to connecting with Tseshaht membership. 
I am available in the office or in the community, please do not hesitate to connect with me.  

CCP CHAMPION - JOSH GOODWILL  

Elder’s Chumustup & Chat (Coffee Break) 

Monday May 13, 2019 

10AM-12PM | Great Room 

 

Tseshaht Elder’s Luncheon/Meeting 

Tuesday May 21, 2019 

12PM | Great Room 

Cowichan Elder’s Luncheon 

If you’d like to attend please contact: 

Lillian Dick 250.724.1225 

 

Elder’s Island Luncheon - June 

Wednesday June 19, 2019 

12PM | Maht Mahs Gym 

ELDER’S UPCOMING EVENTS 
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 My name is Tammy Lucas my mother is Irene Robinson of Tseshaht, the second oldest daughter of 
Kathy Robinson and late Doug Robinson. My father is Richard Lucas Sr. of Hesquiaht, the oldest of 
the late Charlie and Gertie Lucas. I have 1 daughter Imani Kelly.  

I had the fortunate experience of participating in the 2019 Community Wellness Training with 
Teechucktl Mental Health. We did four modules spread out over six months; this training took us 
away from our community and families for three days at a time starting in November 2018.  

This was a trying time for me in the beginning as I was struggling with my physical health; which in 
turn started taking its’ toll on my mental health. This program not only helped remind me of tools I 
learned in the past but also gave me knew ones that I needed to get myself through this difficult 
time in my life.  

I was determined not to miss a module despite what was happening with me personally. I’m happy 
I kept on pushing through as this program helped me look at myself in ways I never have, which 
allowed me to grow. I look forward to putting my refreshed and new skills to work and am grateful 
for the opportunity in taking part in such a wonderful program.  

I was fortunate enough to go through this program with several family members, and my co-
workers; Patricia (Pepsi) Jimmy and Ahmber Barbosa, both attended with their supervisors sup-
port. It was an experience of a lifetime and I am glad I got to share it with these wonderful people. 
I have made connections that will last a lifetime and learned tools that will last for generations.  

Kleco Kleco to NTC Teechucktl Mental Health for these wonderful tools and my supervisor at 
Tseshaht Deshana Sanderson Housing Manager for allowing me to participate in such a wonderful 
program.  

It is sad yet exciting to know that Teechucktl no longer needs to train yearly and will now lower 
their training to once every two years: Having over 140 Nuu-chah-nulth trained is heartwarming.  

2019 COMMUNITY WELLNESS TRAINING - TAMMY LUCAS 



 

 

SCHEDULE OF EVENTS 

• May 13 - Community Meeting - Great 
Room - 7PM 

• May 15 - Elder’s  & Community Halibut 
Distribution - Maht Mahs - TBA 

• May 15 - Special Community Fisheries 
Meeting - Haahuupayak Gym - 7PM 

• May 17 - Tseshaht Life Promotion & 
Dinner - Great Room - 4PM-9PM 

• May 17-19 - Quu-asa Men’s Gathering - 
Kackaamin 

• May 17 - Administration Office Closed Early 
-  3PM 

• May 20 - Administration Office Closed - 
Victoria Day 

• May 26 - Social Housing BBQ - Haa-
huupayak Parking Lot - 12PM-2PM 

• May 27 - Paths to Recovery - Great Room 
- 11Am-2PM 

• May 31 - SA Cheque Distribution - Great 
Room 

• June 1 - Canoe Family $1/$2 - Maht Mahs 
- 9AM 

• June 5 & 6 - Murdered & Missing Wom-
en’s Gathering - Maht Mahs - 9AM-
4:30PM 

 
• 1st Monday of the month -  Elder’s Chu-

mustup - Great Room - 10AM - 12PM 
• Wednesdays in April - Elder’s Support 

Group - Quuasa Office - 6PM - 8PM 
• Mondays - Men’s Group - Family Center - 

6PM - 8PM 
 

                                                                         

JUNE  2019 
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

      1 

2 3 4 5 6 7 8 

9 10 11 12 13 14 15 

16 17 18 19 20 21 22 

23/30 24 25 26 27 28 29 

                                                     

ʔAAQINʔAPḥAK? - WHAT ARE YOU DOING? 

 

WHO’S IN THE OFFICE: 

MONDAYS  RCMP JAY/PETE/BETH 

TUESDAYS 1:00PM - 3:00PM NTC HEALTH NURSE FRANCINE 

WEDNESDAYS    

THURSDAYS 1:00PM - 3:00PM NTC HEALTH NURSE FRANCINE 

FRIDAYS    

MAY 2019 
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

   1 2 3 4 

5 6 7 8 9 10 11 

12 13 14 15 16 17 18 

19 20 21 22 23 24 25 

26 27 28 29 30 31  
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Youth Center will be closed Tuesdays starting May 21, 2019 

Lillian will be at Tseshaht Longhouse 6:30PM-9:00PM 

Potluck style - We would love to have more Youth involved in culture! 
 

We are still accepting Youth for Canoe Journeys 

Youth must be 12-17 years old and committed to attending cultural practices and teaching nights 

It is important to note that Youth will take part in a portion of the journey 

Space is limited so please contact Lillian for more information 250.724.1225 
 

Youth Center Vision Boards 

Wednesdays May 22, 2019 & June 5, 2019 

Attend the Youth Center to complete our boards 

We want to know what our Youth want more of for Youth and Recreation activities 

Come out and share your vision! 
 

Starting in June, we will be practicing for Tluu-piich Games Track and Field 

Practices will take place at Bob Daily Stadium 

Check back to our Facebook page for updates or call Lillian 
 

Youth Center will be CLOSED: 

Friday May 17, 2019 

Monday May 20, 2019 

Monday June 24 thru Wednesday June 26, 2019 

LET’S TALK ABOUT YOUTH! 

Please get any funding applications for train-
ing or schooling in before May 17, 2019. 
These applications will go to the Education 
Committee for approval. Contact Jennifer 
Gallic if you wish for an application package 
to be sent to you. 250.724.1225 

Nuu-chah-nulth Tribal Council Graduation 
and Scholarship deadline is May 24, 2019. 
See the back pages of this newsletters for full 
details and available scholarship applications. 
Tseshaht First Nation will match all K-12 
scholarships awarded through NTC. 

SCHOOLS OUT - ALMOST!! 
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Mon, Wed & Fri 

5:00PM - 7:00PM 

Summer Hours starting May 27 
 

Everyone Welcome! 
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1st Monday of 
the month 

10AM - 12PM 
Great Room 

Chumus Potluck 
Everyone 
Welcome! 

 

Elder’s 
Chumustup & Chat 



 

 



 

 

Mondays 
6PM - 8PM 

Family Center 

All Dudes of all ages  
Welcome! 

Please confirm 
w/Gail for food 

Headcount 
250.724.1225 
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FNHA Medical Transportation Responsibilities for BC First Nations: 
If you are using medical transportation benefits provided by the FNHA Health Benefits program (either 
through the community or the regional office), here is your check-list: 

 Get prior approval for all non-emergency trips. The only exception is a medical emergency. 
 Give 5 -10 days notice before leaving the community (or more depending on the community's 

policy). This avoids last minute confusion and provides enough time to make travel arrange-
ments. 

 Obtain all of the necessary paperwork for your trip before leaving the community (i.e. referral 
from GP or confirmation of appointment with specialist). 

 Attending your medical appointment as scheduled. 
 Get a signed/stamped Confirmation of Attendance (COA) from your doctor or nurse confirming 

that you have attended your medical appointment. The signed COA must be returned to the 
Transportation Coordinator after the medical appointment. 

 Protect all of the original vouchers/warrants/receipts issued to you for your medical trip. 
Please note that vouchers, warrants, and receipts will not be reissued if lost or stolen. 

 Give notification when cancelling an appointment. Be sure to provide 24 hours' notice to can-
cel hotel arrangements. ***please see Tseshaht requirement below*** 

 Collect and forwarding all required receipts. 
 

Tseshaht Patient Travel (PT) follows the above listed FNHA guidelines. Please note the following when 
submitting patient travel requests: 

 A minimum 5 days notice is required to process patient travel. 
 Complete the Tseshaht Patient Travel Request Form and submit to the PT clerk. Please ensure 

to complete the form in full and print clearly. 
 Patient Travel Advances (issued before appointment) will only be processed with Confirma-

tion of Appointment from doctor’s office/medical clinic. It is client responsibility to submit 
confirmation of appointment to the Tseshaht patient travel clerk along with the PT request 
form. Clients may request the doctor’s office/medical clinic to fax the appointment confirma-
tion to Tseshaht Social & Health Fax at 778-419-2725.  

 When attending medical appointment, have the doctor’s office staff member stamp/sign the 
Attendance Form and bring the signed form back to the patient travel clerk. Clients who do not 
return a signed Attendance Form may be required to reimburse the patient travel monies is-
sued. 

 Patient travel reimbursement (issued after appointment is attended) will only be processed 
and/or cheque released when the attendance form is submitted to the Tseshaht patient clerk.  

 Tseshaht PT requires 72 hours notice for hotel cancellations. If you need to cancel your hotel, 
please notify the PT clerk 72 hours prior to scheduled check in time. Clients who do not stay at 
hotel and/or do not cancel in time, will be required to reimburse the hotel ‘no show’ fee.  

 Clients who are required to travel by ferry must submit the ferry receipts to the PT clerk.  

PATIENT TRAVEL 
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Looking for a great way to support our Tseshaht 
Canoe Family?  

The Canoe Family is also looking for a few         
paddlers to help welcome the cruise ship into the 
harbour Saturday May 25. You do not have to be 
Tseshaht to take part. 

Please contact Corey Anderson on Facebook for 
more information. 



 

 

TSESHAHT FIRST NATION 

5091 Tsuma-as Drive 
Port Alberni, BC   V9Y 8X9 

T: 250.724.1225 
F: 250.724.4385 

C O N N E C T  W I T H  U S !  

www.Tseshaht.com 

tseshaht_first_nation 

Tseshaht First Nation 
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UPDATE GARBAGE PICKUP SCHEDULE 



 

 

 

CHIEF COUNCILLOR’S 
REPORT 

TSESHAHT FIRST NATION 

May 13, 2019 

Community Update 

  

We have officially reached the 3-year mark in our 4-year mandate as Tseshaht First Nation Chief and Council 
and I am excited for the progress we continue to make as a collective in moving important work forward. As a 
council we recognize that communication is key to ensure transparency and accountability to our members. 
We want to ensure that you are aware of the work that we continue to do on behalf of Tseshaht First Nation 
and can engage on these projects and initiatives when necessary. Our council has recently committed to 
providing a monthly Chief Councillor’s report and quarterly Councillor reports to our members to improve 
communication. The quarterly councillor reports were in last month’s bulletin and outline the portfolios of 
each council member and any additional projects each council member is working on.  
 
Tseshaht AGM 
The continuation of our Annual General Meeting was scheduled for April 7, 2019 at haahuupayak School. 
There were several items that we were unable to discuss at our February AGM due to having to end early be-
cause of the snow. The remaining agenda items included; staff updates, mission and vision exercise, wish list 
for funding exercise, and community engagement. Unfortunately, only 4 members were present for this work, 
as well as numerous council and staff members. We could not carry on with the agenda as all these items re-
quire more community members to be engaged. We have included this topic on our community meeting agen-
da for May 13, 2019 to get direction from the community on how to proceed with this work. We will also be 
proposing a motion to the community to have an annual general meeting in October of each year.  
 
Policy Development 
It has been made a priority by council, administration and our community to ensure we have policies in place 
for our departments and services. In our Chief and Council strategy session held in December we identified 17 
policies that need to be developed or updated for our Nation. We want to ensure that these policies meet the 
needs of our administration and membership and are in line with our values and vision as a Nation. Recogniz-
ing that our staff and council all have significant workloads, Council agreed that this work should be done by 
securing funding and hiring a consultant that would be able to provide us with support in developing a policy 
manual.  
 
Clock Tower Project 
We have recently been updated by the City of Port Alberni that there have been delays in the upgrades to the 
Clock Tower located at the Harbour Quay. This project was initially expected to be completed by May 25, 
2019 in time for the first Cruise Ship landing and in order to have an unveiling ceremony. The new anticipated 
completion date for this project is Fall 2019.  
 
Harbour View Lands 
The City of Port Alberni recently announced that City Council will be putting a Request for Proposals to de-
velop the Harbourview Lands near the Harbour Quay. Our council immediately engaged the City on this topic 
as the site is of great significance to Tseshaht First Nation. We wanted to ensure that we are adequately en-
gaged in these discussions to protect or interests as a Nation. The City has ensured us that the treed area will be 
removed from the proposed development and that Tseshaht First Nation will have a chance to review any pro-
posals before City Council goes through the selection process. We also provided some recommendations in the 
RFP to have our history, interests and values are considered in the proposals.  
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BC Gaming Revenue Sharing with First Nations 
As previously discussed, the Provincial government has announced gaming revenue sharing in BC which was 
included in the 2019/2020 budget. A BC First Nations Gaming Revenue Sharing Limited Partnership is cur-
rently being developed. The formula will be based on 7% of all BC gaming revenue split amongst the 203 na-
tions with 50% distributed equally, 40% split based on population, 10% split based on Nation’s remoteness. 
First Nations can determine how these funds will be spent as long as they are spent in the following areas; 
health and wellness, infrastructure, safety, transportation and housing, economic and business development, 
education, language, culture and training, community development and environmental protection, and capacity
-building, fiscal management and governance. Direct distributions to membership are not permitted. This fund-
ing was not included in our 2019/2020 Budget as we want to ensure that we engage council, administration and 
membership on priorities this funding should be used for.  
 
Reconciliation  
On May 9 and 10 the Nuu-chah-nulth Tribal Council held a 2-day Reconciliation Forum at Maht Mahs which 
was open to all Nuu-chah-nulth people. This forum was to discuss what reconciliation means to Nuu-chah-
nulth people and was intended to explore opportunities to engage on reconciliation at a community level, be-
tween Nation to Nation and Government to Government. As there were a number of other events scheduled 
during this time there was minimal participation from all Nuu-chah-nulth Nations. Ken Watts was able to at-
tend on behalf of council. Other members from our community attended as well. The Nuu-chah-nulth Tribal 
Council also received funding to engage each Nuu-chah-nulth Nation on reconciliation. Shana Thomas was 
hired to facilitate these discussions and has been invited to engage our council and community in this work. A 
report from the Reconciliation Forum will be provided at the NTC AGM in September 2019.  
 
The Reconciliation Committee, which includes members from Tseshaht First Nation, Hupacasath First Nation 
and the City of Port Alberni are in the process of scheduling our final meeting as a committee of the City to 
review the final report and recommendations before the report is provided to each of our councils for discus-
sion.  

 
NTC Board of Directors 
On April 10, representatives from the Nuu-chah-nulth Tribal Council, Hesquiaht First Nation and Tseshaht 
First Nation met with Catherine Lappe, Regional Director General, BC Region of Indigenous Services Canada 
and other representatives to discuss several topics. One of the main topics included the work being done by the 
First Nations Housing and Infrastructure Council and their push to create a First Nations Housing and Infra-
structure Authority without proper consent or engagement from First Nations. As a result of the discussions of 
this work the NTC Board of Directors made a motion to do an internal assessment of Nuu-chah-nulth Housing 
and Capital Infrastructure for our Nations and determine our needs for moving forward. A proposal for this as-
sessment was provided to ISC and we are optimistic that they will be providing funding to complete this work. 
Our Council agreed that this was a great opportunity to discuss the haahuupayak expansion with representa-
tives from ISC. Those in attendance were quite receptive and will be following up on ways to support us in the 
much-needed expansion. Other items that were discussed included: 

• Hesquiaht FN Micro-Hydro Project & Other First Nations Micro-Hydro Projects (including 
Tseshaht’s) The NTC executive will be following up with Nations on how these projects can be sup-
ported and providing clarification on the changes made by the government which affect these pro-
jects.  

• Reporting concerns experienced between ISC, Nuu-chah-nulth Nations and the Nuu-chah-nulth 
Tribal Council.  

• Membership Program- specifically challenges with processing application, supplies, data and budg-
ets and the implications each have on our Nations. 

• Communication protocols between NTC and ISC. 
 
On April 30, 2019 an NTC Board of Directors Meeting was held in Tla-o-qui-aht Territory in Tofino. Several 
items were discussed amongst the board including a recap of the above-mentioned meeting with Indigenous 
Services Canada. The NTC Executive requested that a BC Government Table be developed to meet on a quar-
terly basis to include NTC representatives, Nations and Provincial representatives to discuss Provincial issues. 
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Tseshaht put forward that although this may support us to move collective initiatives forward, we must ensure 
there is a term of reference for this group and that we clearly state that this does not impact our individual title, 
rights or interests as a Nation. An update was also provided on the review of the NTC Constitution and Bylaws 
Working Group. A formal presentation will be given at the May Board of Directors Meeting by the facilitator. 
A motion was made by our Nation to get support from the NTC in acquiring funding for the expansion of haa-
huupayak school as currently 42% of our enrolment is Tseshaht and 58% are other, including many Nuu-chah-
nulth students from other Nations. We also expressed our concerns with Ha-Shilth-Sa staff publishing state-
ments in the paper regarding territorial matters between Nations.  The Next NTC Board of Directors Meeting is 
scheduled for May 30, 2019 in Campbell River.  
 
Ministry of Indigenous Relations and Reconciliation Negotiations 
It has been an ongoing battle with the Ministry regarding extracting resources from our territory with no con-
sent, no accommodations, and limited engagement with our Nation. In 2017 we began discussions with MIRR 
to explore resolution for these issues. The negotiations were not very successful because MIRR continued to 
push for a broad Reconciliation Agreement which could potentially affect our efforts in pursuing recognition of 
our Title and Rights over our territory. We have recently re-engaged with MIRR to see if there is an opportuni-
ty to limit the discussions to Forestry matters within our territory. Tseshaht has not signed an FCRSA (Forestry 
Consultation and Revenue Sharing Agreement) since our last one expired in 2012-2013. We have no intention 
of signing an FCRSA as they are currently designed to benefit the Government with little benefits to the Na-
tion. Our objective is to see if there are other options that are more suitable for our Nation which could protect 
our interests and rights. It is important that we hold the pen on this work and let the Province know what we 
would like to see in a forestry agreement. This is only at the exploratory stage of discussions and would require 
further engagement with council and community if we decide to pursue a forestry agreement.  
 
The Ministry of Forests Lands and Natural Resource Operations and Rural Development has also requested 
that Tseshaht First Nation be involved in the work to review the Nahmint Landscape Unit Planning process 
which was initiated in 2007. The objective of this work is to establish Old Growth Management Areas. We will 
be meeting with the MFLNRORD later this month to hear more about this work.  
 
Other: 

 Tseshaht Women’s Declaration- needs to be rescheduled 
 Council Quarterly Reports: Next report to be provided in Summer 2019 
 Council Cooks for the Community: April 11, 2019 was our second council cooks breakfast for 

the community and was another great success! We had several community members come down 
to join us for breakfast! Stay tuned for our next council cooks for the community! 

 
Upcoming Meetings: 

 Community Meeting May 13, 2019- 7:00 pm (Great Room)  
 Special Fisheries Meeting May 15, 2019- 7:00 pm (haahuupayak school) 
 Council Meetings May 16, 2019- 5:30 pm  
 NTC Board of Directors- Campbell River (May 30, 2019) 
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